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Park Service, The Nature Conservancy, 
Linfield College, Clatsop Community 
College, and Oregon State University 
– graciously stepped up to the plate to 
lead field trips.

At the end of the day, guests gath-
ered for a few hours of social time in 
the Surfsand Ballroom and to peruse 
the many beautiful and interesting 
vendor displays of botanical art and 
photography by Linda Vorobik, Susan 
Berger and Dorota Haber-Lehigh. 
Linda Hardison treated us to a silent 
auction, which raised nearly $500 for 
the Oregon Flora Project; Erin Gray of 
the Institute for Applied Ecology pre-
sented a poster describing their worthy 
efforts to conserve and restore native 
species and habitats; and the Cannon 
Beach Book Company provided a 
table full of books of interest to NPSO 
members.
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The sun shone brightly on the 
Friday afternoon in early June when 
members gathered at the Surfsand 
Resort’s beautiful Haystack Garden in 
Cannon Beach for the 2014 NPSO 
Annual Meeting hosted by the Cheah-
mill Chapter. Anticipation was high 
that the weather would hold for the 
field trips on Saturday when about 125 
of us headed out along the north coast 
to see coastal dune prairies, sea cliff 
meadows, rocky balds, ancient forests, 
swamps, marshes, fens and more – and 
it did! This was the first time NPSO 
had held an annual meeting on Or-
egon’s north coast. Knowledgeable 
volunteers from the local area – repre-
senting such institutions as the North 
Coast Land Conservancy, the National 

2014 Annual Meeting Hosted by the Cheahmill Chapter in 
Cannon Beach
by Kareen Sturgeon, Cheahmill Chapter

continued on page 8

The group at the Neahkahnie sea cliffs field trip led by Kathleen Sayce.

The banquet program began with 
a welcome from Bonnie Laux, Cheah-
mill Chapter President, and, following 
a hearty meal, Dave Dobak presented 
awards to three Fellows, Bruce New-
house, Jim Duncan (in absentia) and 
Cindy Roché. In appreciation for her 
14 years of service to the Society as 
editor-in-chief of Kalmiopsis, Cindy 
was presented with a beautifully framed 
print of Siskiyou iris by the late Bon-
nie Hall. Dan Luoma broke tradition 
when, instead of using Peck’s Manual 
of the Higher Plants of Oregon to install 
new officers, he used Mark Turner’s 
recently published book on the Trees 
and Shrubs of the Pacific Northwest and, 
to take us into the future, on top of 
which he placed his smart phone with 
the Oregon Flora Project App, Oregon 
Wildflowers!

Kareen
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June 8, 2014 Board Meeting Highlights
by Lisa Blackburn, NPSO Secretary

There is still no editor for Kalmiopsis. Kareen Sturgeon will talk with Cindy 
Roché to get her ideas on the future of Kalmiopsis, form a committee, and develop 
options for the Board to consider. Board members should email ideas to Kareen. 

At the April board meeting, the Board approved funding a challenge grant for 
Oregon Flora Project (OFP) up to $10,000 for all donations to the OFP made 
between May 1 and October 1, 2014. Since many NPSO members include OFP 
when they renew their memberships at the end of the year, it was moved, seconded 
and passed to extend the challenge grant end date to December 31, 2014.

It was moved, seconded and passed to approve two field research grants: $750 
for supplies, travel and food to Rebecca Stubbs, who is studying Micranthes; and 
$300 for supplies, travel and food to Jason Alexander and Wayne Whaley, who are 
studying Lomatium grayi.

The South Coast Chapter submitted their by-laws for Board approval. It was 

o
Emerald Chapter Update
by Mary Beth Averill, Emerald Chapter President

Members who attended the June 12 Planning Potluck discussed the 2014-15 
program year and made some changes and decisions. In response to members' re-
quests, we will start our programs at 7 pm instead of 7:30 pm. We will only host 
pre-program dinners for out of town speakers. We reconsidered our program meet-
ing day and location with the following criteria in mind: free space, large enough 
space, plenty of accessible parking, technology to support slide shows and our 
sound system, and permission to sell NPSO and speakers' materials at meetings. In 
response to member suggestions, we had done more research in winter 2013-2014 
to see if we could find a better site that met these criteria, but Lane County Behav-
ior Health remains the best fit. That space is not available on Mondays, so we will 
continue to meet there on third Thursday evenings. We will gladly discuss better 
options if members have any. 

Emerald Chapter will be hosting the State NPSO Board Meeting on October 
18 or 25, location to be announced--you are all invited. We will also be hosting the 
2016 Annual Meeting and field trips. If you are interested in participating in the 
annual meeting planning, please contact Jenny Lippert. People who attended our 
potluck are hard at work lining up speakers for our 2014-15 program year.

Willamette NF Road Investment Strategy
by Jenny Lippert, Willamette Forest Botanist

The Willamette National Forest is developing a road investment strategy – 
how to best invest limited road maintenance funds to maintain the access needs of 
the public and resource managers while also protecting and restoring landscapes. 
NPSO members can help us identify Special Places they feel should remain acces-
sible by using an online mapping tool available at http://go.usa.gov/KqGH. The 
Emerald Chapter of NPSO will host a speaker to explain more about the process 
in the fall of 2014. If you want to stay informed, you can get on the mailing list by 
contacting Matt Peterson at mbpeterson@fs.fed.us.

o

continued on page 7
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State Notes
State Board Meeting

October 18, Saturday, 9:45 am-2 
pm
The next meeting of the NPSO State 
Board will be in Eugene; details TBD. 

NPSO Annual Meeting 2015

May 29-31, Friday-Sunday
The Mid-Columbia Chapter will host 
the 2015 Annual Meeting of the Native 
Plant Society of Oregon in Hood River. 
Details will appear in future Bulletins 
and online.

Blue Mountain
For information on Blue Mountain 
Chapter call Jerry Baker,541-566-2244.

Cheahmill
For more information, visit the chapter 
Web site, www.oregon-nativeplants.com. 
To be added to the e-mail list for upcom-
ing programs and events, please contact 
cheahmillchapternpso@comcast.net.

September 25, Thursday, 7 pm  
Program: Floral Explorations; the 
Owyhee Mountains of Oregon and 
Slopes of Hell’s Canyon of Idaho. Join 
Ginny Maffitt in a whirlwind tour of 
the floral highlights of several sections 
of the inscrutable (read hard-to-reach) 
Owyhee Mts. of eastern Oregon, fol-
lowed by one day’s drive up the Idaho 
slopes of Hell’s Canyon of the Snake 
river. This tour was led by the American 
Penstemon Society last year. Ginny is 
the acting botanist for the nearby Tuala-
tin Refuge National Fish and Wildlife 
Refuge as well as an amateur naturalist 
for many groups that visit there. Doors 
open at 6:45 pm for socializing, meet-
ing/program starts at 7 pm. Location: 
Carnegie Room, McMinnville Public 
Library, 225 NW Adams St. (corner of 
Hwy 99W and SW 2nd St.). Parking 
lot entrances on Adams and 2nd. For 
more information, contact Lisa Black-
burn, 503-538-3976 or blackburn-
lisag@gmail.com.

October 23, Thursday, 7 pm  
Program: Beach Grass Invasions and 
Their Influence on Dune Ecosystem 
Functions and Services. Dr. Sally 
Hacker, professor of ecology at Or-
egon State University, will explore how 
beach grass invasions have changed the 
dynamics of dune ecosystems and the 
protective services they provide. Dr. 
Hacker’s research explores the structure, 
functions, and services of communities 

experiencing major plant invasions. 
Doors open at 6:45 pm for socializing, 
meeting/program starts at 7 pm. Loca-
tion: Carnegie Room, McMinnville 
Public Library, 225 NW Adams St. 
(corner of Hwy 99W and SW 2nd 
St.). Parking lot entrances on Adams 
and 2nd. For more information, con-
tact Lisa Blackburn, 503-538-3976 or 
blackburnlisag@gmail.com.

Corvallis 
For questions, information on upcoming 
events, or to be on the Corvallis chap-
ter e-mail list, contact Jordan Brown 
at co_president@NPSOregon.org or 
253-820-3934.

Emerald
Visit the Emerald Chapter Web site at 
http://emerald.npsoregon.org to learn more 
about the latest chapter events, plant lists 
& botanical information about Lane 
County plants & the people who love them. 
Meeting Location: Conference Room 
at Lane County Mental Health, 2411 
Martin Luther King Blvd. Turn off 
MLK Blvd. onto Scout Access Rd. 
across from Autzen and take the first 
left into the parking lot. The meeting 
room is on the right side as you face the 
building.

September 18, Thursday, 7 pm 
(new time!)
Program: Celebrating the 50th An-
niversary of the Wilderness Act, the 
Gold Standard for Protecting Our 
Most Important Natural Treasures. 
Bridget Callahan, wilderness campaign 
organizer at Oregon Wild, will tell us 
how this landmark offers a special op-
portunity to celebrate past victories, 
consider the value of Wilderness, and 
explore current campaigns to expand 
Wilderness protections in Oregon. 
We will highlight the Crater Lake 
Wilderness proposal, and explore the 
Kalmiopsis wildlands, both of which 
are currently threatened by logging, 
mining, and off road vehicles. Meeting 
location: Conference Room at Lane 
County Mental Health, see above for 

NPSO Calendar

IMPORTANT NOTE TO  
FIELD TRIP PARTICIPANTS 
Field trips take place rain or 
shine, so proper dress and 
footwear are essential. BRING 
WATER AND LUNCH. Trips may 
be strenuous and/or hazard-
ous. Participation is at your 
own risk. Be prepared to sign 
a release form indicating this. 
A sample waiver form is avail-
able at http://npsoregon.org/
documents/NPSO_waiver.pdf. 
Please contact the trip leader 
or chapter representative about 
difficulty, distance, and terrain 
to be expected on field trips. 
Dogs are not allowed. All NPSO 
field trips are open to the pub-
lic at no charge (other than 
contribution to carpool driver) 
and newcomers and visitors are 
always welcome. You must pre-
register for all events. National 
Forests require a Northwest 
Forest Pass for some field trip 
locations. Permits can be ac-
quired at forest headquarters 
and ranger districts. 

NOTICE TO FIELD TRIP  
CHAIRS AND LEADERS 
The Forest Service and other 
agencies have set policies limit-
ing group size in many wilder-
ness areas to 12. The reason 
is to limit human impacts on 
these fragile areas. Groups 
using wilderness areas should 
be no larger than 12. A trip 
leader checklist and sample 
waiver form are available at:  
http://npsoregon.org/calendar.
html
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directions. For more information call 
541-349-9999.

High Desert
For information, visit the High Desert 
Chapter website: www.highdesertnpsore-
gon.org and Facebook page: Native Plant 
Society of Oregon: High Desert Chapter, 
or email highdesertnpso@gmail.com. 

August 22, Friday

Field Trip: Explore Swampy Lake 
Fen. Rick Dewey of the US Forest Ser-
vice will be our guide at this relatively 
unexplored fen; we could make some 
new finds! Wear rain boots or shoes 
you don’t mind getting wet. Visit www.
highdesertnpsoregon.org for details.

Klamath Basin
This chapter has recently become active. 
For information, visit the Klamath Basin 
Chapter website: http://klamathbasin-
nps.com or contact the chapter president, 
Melissa Schroeder pres@klamathbasinnps.
com.

September 13, Saturday, 9 am – 
4 pm

Field Trip: Botany of Upper Klamath 
Lake. Led by Mel Schroeder, we will 
look at riparian, wet prairie, emergent, 
aquatic species, algae and their habitats 
and discuss wetland restoration. There 
will be short/easy hikes to a couple of 
locations. Muck boots or waders are 
recommended but not necessary. Loca-
tion: meet at Henzel Park along Upper 
Klamath Lake. To get to Henzel Park, 
take Highway 97 north about 15 miles, 
turn left onto Modoc Point Rd. and 
drive about 7 miles to the park. From 
there we will carpool to The Nature 
Conservancy’s Williamson River Delta 
Preserve and the BLM’s Wood River 
Wetlands. For information, contact 
Mel Schroeder at pres@klamathbasin-
nps.com, or 541-273-0789 x4.

Mid-Columbia
For information on the Mid-Columbia 
Chapter, contact Sara Wu at wusara96@
yahoo.com.

September 18, Thursday, 7:30 
pm

Meeting/Program: Review of Prog-
ress in Planning May 2015 Annual 
Meeting. Program will be announced 
via e-mail. Location: Room 1.366, 
Columbia Gorge Community College, 
The Dalles.

Portland
If you would like to receive the chapter’s 
semi-official e-mail newsletter, The Calo-
chortus, e-mail Don Jacobson at donj-
photo@gmail.com.

Facebook: Take a look at our Face-
book page. Native Plant Society of Or-
egon-Portland-Chapter. It will have the 
most up-to-date information on hike 
and other events as well as great plant 
pictures.

Meeting location: The Portland Chap-
ter meets the second Thursday of most 
months in the Metro Building at 600 
NE Grand Ave., Portland. Enter from 
NE Irving St. on the north side of the 
building and walk across the upper 
plaza to the entrance (not the door on 
600 NE Grand Ave.). An attendant will 
let you in and direct you to the meeting 
room upstairs. Meetings and programs 
begin at 7 pm.

August, Date and Time TBD

Field Trip: Boulder Lake/Bonnie 
Meadows. This hike in the Mt. Hood 
National Forest will likely be in late 
August. For more information, check 
the NPSO website, Portland Chapter, 
or contact Roger Brewer, rogerbrewer@
comcast.net or 503-789-5027. The hike 
to Boulder Lake is short and easy. From 
there we will continue towards Bonnie 
Meadow (5 miles RT, 1,100 ft. eleva-
tion gain) but may not get all the way. 
If huckleberries are ripe, we will stop 
along the trail to pick some. Driving 
time from Portland is about 1:45.

September 11, Thursday, 7 pm

Program: 50 Native Trees & Shrubs 
for Northwest Gardens. Professional 
photographer Mark Turner will give a 
program on our Pacific Northwest na-
tive woody plants. Timber Press has just 
published Trees & Shrubs of the Pacific 

Northwest, by Mark and professional 
botanist, Ellen Kuhlmann. The book 
will be for sale at the program. Meet-
ing location: Metro building, see above 
for details. For information, contact: 
Mary at alphiesmith@comcast.net or 
503-288-4340..

October 4, Saturday, 9 am

Field Trip: Abies ("True" Firs) Hike. 
Led by Rick Shory, who has worked 
throughout the West as a Forest Ser-
vice botanist. A little known botani-
cal quirk: All the species of "true" fir 
(Abies) in the Northwest grow around 
Government Camp, on the southwest 
slope of Mt. Hood. Learn how to dis-
tinguish the various species of Abies 
and tell them apart from other genera 
of trees. Location: we will leave at 9 
am from the NW corner of NE Pacific 
St. and NE 99th Ave. near Gateway 
MAX station. Or meet near Govern-
ment Camp at 10:30 am. Contact Rick 
Shory, rickshory@gmail.com or 503-
253-8100 to sign up and get location 
details. Round-trip from downtown 
Portland, about 140 miles.

October 9, Thursday, 7 pm

Program: The Siskiyous: Highlighting 
Over 20 Areas. NPSO member Jake 
Hurlbert will show photos and discuss 
the plants, mushrooms, and insects that 
he has documented for his Southern 
Cascade Ecological Study. The habitats 
in southern Oregon include Bigelow 
Lake, Dutchman Peak, Grizzly Peak, 
Wagner Butte, Mt. McLoughlin, and 
Upper and Lower Table Rocks. Meet-
ing location: Metro building, see above 
for details. For information, contact 
Mary, alphiesmith@comcast.net or 
503-288-4340.

Siskiyou
To join the Siskiyou Chapter email list: 
Send an email, from the address at which 
you want to receive announcements, to 
announce-join@siskiyou.npsoregon.org. No 
subject or message is required. You will get 
a confirmation email. If you would like to 
volunteer to lead a hike in 2014, make a 
suggestion, or provide feedback regarding 
the field trip program please contact Sasha 
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Other Events
Institute for Ap-
plied Ecology
September 28, Sunday, 2–7 pm
Fundraiser: Invasive Species Cook-
off 2014. Eradication by Mastication! 
A benefit that will support efforts to 
combat invasive species. Buffet din-
ner will feature wild boar, wild turkey, 
Japanese knotweed, sheep sorrel, and 
more. Enjoy Celtic music by The 
Nettles and Zenith vineyard wines. Lo-
cation: Zenith Vineyard, Salem. Cost: 
$75, adults; $25, kids 12 and under. 
For more information and to purchase 
tickets, visit eradicationbymastication.
org.

Siskiyou Field 
Institute
September 14, Sunday
Class: Trees and Shrubs of the Rogue 
Valley. Can’t tell the difference between 
a pine and a true fir? This class, led by 
Kristi Mergenthaler, caters to botanical 

Joachims at: sasharain71@gmail.com. 

September 18, Thursday, 7 pm

Program: Challenges in Native Seed 
and Plant Production. Join us for a 

program by Amy Bartow of the USDA 
NRCS Corvallis Plant Materials Center. 
Location: TBA (see Siskiyou Chapter 
e-news for an update) Refreshments 
at 6:45 pm, meeting and program at 
7 pm. For more information, contact: 
Dave at 541-535-5355.

Umpqua Valley
Visit www.umpquavalleynativeplants.com 
for more information on chapter activities 
or to be added to our e-mail list.

Willamette Valley
For program information, contact John 
Savage at 503-399-8615 or Alexandra 
Ninneman at 503-391-4145. 

August 21, Thursday, 7-8:30 pm 
(class)
August 23, Saturday (field trip)

Program: Oregon Conifers. Rich 
Swartzentruber, biology teacher at 
North Salem High School, will teach a 

class on how to identify and locate Or-
egon’s 30 native conifer trees. The time 
and location of a Saturday, August 23, 
field trip will be announced during the 
class. Location: Straub Environmental 
Learning Center, 1320 A St. NE, next 
to Olinger Pool, near North Salem 
High. The class costs $5 and the field 
trip $10. Both are open to the public. 
Registration is required. Please call 503-
391-4145 or contact nichole@fselc.org 
to register. 

William Cusick
Visit our Web site at http://williamcusick.
npsoregon.org or contact Susan Geer at 
541-963-0477 or Emelie Montgomery-
Jones at 541-963-3339 for updates and 
general information. Chapter notices 
and communications are done primarily 
through a Google group. Members are re-
minded to contact Susan or Emelie if they 
want to be added to the Google group, 
or if they do not have internet access and 
want to be contacted by phone for events.

Kareen Sturgeon in front of ancient western 
red cedar in Ecola Creek Forest Reserve.

Kareen
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novices who would like to learn to 
identify common Rogue Valley trees 
and shrubs. You’ll learn helpful plant 
ID tricks and hear a few natural his-
tory true stories. We’ll explore a variety 
of habitats, including oak woodlands, 
riparian areas, and mountain forests. 
Location: Ashland. Tuition: $55. For 
registration or more information, call 
541-597-8530 or visit thesfi.org.

October 14–16, Tuesday–Thurs-
day
Class: Intermediate Bryophytes on 
Rock Substrates. Many bryophytes 
(mosses, liverworts, hornworts) are 
found only on specific substrates such 
as certain types of rock. The Siskiyous 
are known for complex geology, which 
supports a high diversity of bryophytes. 
Scot Loring will teach techniques 
used to identify bryophytes, includ-
ing microscopy, and become familiar 
with using keys and floras. We’ll then 
apply this knowledge to learning the 
bryophytes collected from differing 
rock types at local field trip locations. 

Location: Deer Creek Center, Selma. 
Tuition: $255. For registration or more 
information, call 541-597-8530 or visit 
thesfi.org.

Society for Ecolog-
ical Restoration
October 6–10, Monday–Friday
Conference: Collaborative Restora-
tion: From Community Efforts to 
Landscape Scale. The 2014 regional 
conference will address restoration top-
ics that are important in the Columbia, 
Great Basin, and Cascadia Bioregions. 
Participants with a broad range of 
interest in the practice and science of 
ecological restoration will share and 
discuss their knowledge and experience 
in workshops, field trips, poster session, 
symposia, and technical sessions. Key-
note and plenary speakers will address 
the theme of collaborative restoration 
and other regional important topics. 
Location: Eagle Crest Resort, Red-
mond. For more information and to 
register, visit restoration2014.org.
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Kathleen Sayce, our keynote speaker, Susan Aldrich-Markham, a lead 
organizer of the meeting, and Katie Voelke, Executive Director of the 

North Coast Land Conservancy.

Kareen
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Bruce Newhouse receives his NPSO Fellow award from Dave Dobak.

Kareen
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Lisa Blackburn and Bonnie Laux of the Cheahmill Chapter.

Kareen
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Kelli Van Norman (our new fearless leader) and the Southworths at the 
Friday social.

Kareen
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Gaultheria shallon
Cirsium edule
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Board Meeting, continued from page 2
moved, seconded and passed to ap-

prove the South Coast by-laws if they 
make the changes regarding President 
succession and term of office to match 
the new Corvallis Chapter by-laws.

At the April board meeting, a com-
mittee was formed to research on-line 
payments for NPSO membership. 
The committee is requested to update 
the Board at the fall meeting. Linda 
Hardison thanked NPSO members for 
their silent auction support before the 
Annual Meeting banquet, almost $500 
was raised.

Scholarship Awards Given to Outstanding Oregon Students
by Thomas Jenkins, Willamette Valley Chapter Scholarship Chairman

The Willamette Valley Chapter is 
pleased to announce the scholarship 
award winners for 2014. This year, due 
to the availability of funding and the 
high quality of our candidates, four 
(!) winners have been selected to re-
ceive this year’s scholarships. Each will 
receive $1,000 toward their fall term 
tuition.

Megan Seymour of Eugene has 
been chosen to receive the Augusta 
Rockafellar Memorial Scholarship. 
Megan is a botany major at Oregon 
State University, with a focus on genet-
ics. Her internships include the Friends 
of Buford Park Native Plant Nursery. 
She aspires to a career researching how 
plants adapt to climate change. Megan 
received very strong recommendations 
from her mentors and we are happy to 
help this outstanding student in achiev-
ing her academic and career goals. Janel 
Hull of Portland has also been chosen 
to receive an Augusta Rockafellar Me-
morial Scholarship. Janel is an incom-
ing senior at Lewis & Clark College, 
majoring in biology and minoring in 

environmental studies. She volunteers 
as a nature guide at Tryon Creek State 
Park and works as a research intern 
for Andrews Experimental Forest. She 
plans to pursue a career in forest ecol-
ogy. Janel is an outstanding student 
who is very deserving of this award. 

Lily Clark from Montana has been 
chosen to receive the Jean Davis Me-
morial Scholarship. Lily is a biology 
major attending Lewis & Clark Col-
lege, with a focus on fire ecology. Last 
summer she conducted research for 
The Wilderness Society. She is current-
ly conducting independent research on 
fire morel mushrooms and their ability 
to form symbiotic relationships with 
forest trees. Lily received very strong 
recommendations from her mentors 
and we are happy to help her to achieve 
her goals. Taylor Brentano of Corvallis 
has also been chosen to receive a Jean 
Davis Memorial Scholarship. Taylor is 
a horticulture major attending Oregon 
State University. Her interest in plants 
stems from her farming background. 
She wants a career teaching people to 

value sustainable and ecologically re-
sponsible horticultural methods. Taylor 
received strong support from her men-
tors and we are happy to help her to 
achieve her goals.

Congratulations to all of our win-
ners! Also, “Thank you very much!” to 
those who have donated money in sup-
port of these scholarships.
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Tellima grandiflora 

For more of Don Jacobson's Annual Meeting photos, visit:
Neahkahnie Mountain Field Trip:
http://donjacobsonphoto.com/NeahkahnieMtn/Neahkahn-
ieMtn.html

Cape Falcon Field Trip:
http://donjacobsonphoto.com/CapeFalcon/CapeFalcon.html

Saddle Mountain:
http://donjacobsonphoto.com/SaddleMtn/SaddleMtn.html

Ecola Forest Preserve Field Trip:
http://donjacobsonphoto.com/EcolaForest/EcolaForest.html
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Kathleen Sayce (north coast ecolo-
gist extraordinaire!) capped off the eve-
ning with a lively and informative talk 
on north coast geology and botany. We 
learned that this area, known as the 
Swala-lahos Floristic Area, is special 
for several reasons, all of which affect 
what grows there: 1) it lies south of 
the extent of Pleistocene ice; thus its 
soils are much older than those to the 
north; 2) the flora was not as affected 
by indigenous burning as were areas 
such as the Willamette Valley and inte-
rior Coast Range to the east or coastal 
headlands, such as Cascade Head, to 
the south; and 3) finally, the spectacu-
lar mountains along the north coast 
are formed from Miocene flood basalts 
that originated far to the east in Idaho 
and eastern Washington. Today, the 
area is heavily logged and urbanized, 
but pockets of natural area with associ-
ated floras remain, which became the 
focus of the remainder of her presenta-
tion and reinforced what we had all 
seen earlier in the day: local endemics, 
such as Filipendula occidentalis, grow-
ing on wet, rock walls and Castilleja 
chambersii on rocky balds; stilt-rooted 
Sitka spruce finding home in a swamp; 
sea cliff meadows harboring exten-
sive patches of Iris tenax and Sidalcea 
hirtipes; and patches of old growth 
forest protecting ancient western red 

cedars and Sitka spruce. Kathleen pep-
pered her presentation with examples 
from locations where the North Coast 
Land Conservancy is working to “con-
nect the landscape” from mountain top 
to shoreline by protecting and restoring 
small patches of habitat, such as those 
found at Silverspot Meadow, along 
Neacoxie Creek and at Circle Creek.

All agreed that the weather gods 
treated us kindly and that, once again, 
the Annual Meeting served its purpose 
of supporting the Society’s mission to 
provide opportunities for members to 
enjoy, conserve and study Oregon’s na-
tive plants and habitats.

THANK YOU TO ALL OF THE VOLUNTEERS WHO MADE THE 2014 
NPSO ANNUAL MEETING IN CANNON BEACH A SUCCESS! 

Organizing Committee:
Susan Aldrich-Markham, Lisa Blackburn, Jim Culbert, Leah & Larry Flake, Bon-
nie Laux, Craig Markham, Marna Porath, Kareen Sturgeon, Michal Wert

Webmaster: Sunia Yang
Bulletin: Michael Hartman, Cat Mead, Erika Wedenoja

Surfsand Resort: Terri Lindsay and staff

Field Trip Leaders and Assistants:
Laurie Choate and Craig Markham	 Saddle Mountain Botany (& Photography)
Carla Cole	 Lewis & Clark National Historic Park
Dave & Jan Dobak	 Ecola Creek Forest Reserve
Amy Hutmacher	 Tillamook Head/Ecola State Park
Celeste & David Lebo	 Neahkahnie Mountain
Barbara Linnett	 Ecola Creek Forest Reserve
Dan Luoma & Joyce Eberhart	 Gearhart Fen/Neahakahnie sea cliff meadow
Mike Patterson	 Cape Falcon
Debbie Pickering	 Gearhart Fen
Doug Ray & Mike Patterson	 Lower Onion Peak
Melissa Reich & Tom Horning	 Angora Peak
Kathleen Sayce & Victoria Stoppiello	 Neahkahnie sea cliff meadow
Hope Stanton & David Graves	 Cape Falcon
John Syring	 Cape Falcon
Katie Voelke	 North Coast Land Conservancy preserves

Vendors and posters:
Susan Berger Photography; Cannon Beach Book Company; Erin Gray, Institute 
for Applied Ecology; Dorota Haber-Lehigh, Botanical Art; Linda Hardison, Or-
egon Flora Project; Katie Voelke, North Coast Land Conservancy; Linda Vorobik 
Botanical Art

2014 Annual Meeting, cont'd from page 1

Cindy Roché with her print of Siskiyou iris by 
the late Bonnie Hall.
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Address_____________________________________________________

City_ _____________________________State______ Zip+4_ __________ 

Phone _ __________________ E-Mail ____________________________

Chapter (if known)____________________________________________

Is this a change of address? If so, please write your old address here:

Address_____________________________________________________

City_ _____________________________State______ Zip+4_ __________ 

 Check to receive electronic Bulletin, sent by email in lieu of paper.
Please make checks for dues and contributions payable to: 
native plant society of oregon

Send completed form and full remittance to:
Native Plant Society of Oregon
P.O. Box 80714
Portland, OR 97280

Native Plant Society of Oregon Membership Form
DUES include monthly Bulletin and Kalmiopsis when published. 
Membership is for the calendar year. New memberships enrolled after 
July 1 include the following year.

 New	  Renewal 

 Student – $12	  Regular – $25	  Family – $35 

 Sustaining – $60	  Patron – $125	  Life Membership – $500 

 Subscription Only (Bulletin and Kalmiopsis) – $25 Only for those who 
wish to subscribe, but do not want to have full membership status.

CONTRIBUTIONS to NPSO are tax deductible. 
Jean Davis Memorial Scholarship Fund	 $ _______ 
Leighton Ho Memorial Field Botany Fund	 $ _______ 
Augusta Rockafellar Memorial Scholarship	 $ _______ 
Rare and Endangered Plant Conservation Fund	 $ _______
Friends of the Oregon Flora Project	 $ _______ 

Membership in the Native Plant Society of Oregon is open to all.

Membership applications, renewals and changes of address (include 
old address) should be sent to the Membership Chair. Changes of 
address may also be e-mailed to Membership@NPSOregon.org.

Officers & Committee Chairs
State officers

Directors.................................. Michael Hartman, Dan Luoma, Kareen Sturgeon (to 6/2015); Linda Hardison, Laura Taylor, Kevin Weitemier (to 6/2016)
President.................................. Kelli Van Norman................................................................................................................ president@NPSOregon.org
Immediate Past President........ Judi Sanders........................................................................................ past_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-622-2008
Vice President.......................... Billy Don Robinson ............................................................................................. bdmeme@gmail.com; 503-515-1708
Secretary................................... Lisa Blackburn ............................................................................................ secretary@NPSOregon.org; 503-538-3976
Treasurer.................................. Cyndi Dion .........................897 Hillview Dr., Ashland, OR 97520-3517; treasurer@NPSOregon.org; 541-482-8603

Chapter Presidents
Cheahmill ................................ Susan Aldrich-Markham .......................................................................ch_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-925-4960
Corvallis................................... Jordan Brown ........................................................................................co_president@NPSOregon.org; 253-820-3934
Emerald (Eugene)...................... Mary Beth Averill.........................................................................................................  em_president@NPSOregon.org
High Desert (Bend)................. Desiree Johnson............................................................................................................. hd_president@NPSOregon.org
Klamath Basin.......................... Melissa Schroeder.................................................................................................................pres@klamathbasinnps.com
Mid-Columbia.......................... Sara Wu ....................................595 Hearthside Lane, Goldendale, WA 98620; wusara96@yahoo.com; 509 773 7127
Portland................................... Nancy Chapman................................................................................... po_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-234-0162
Siskiyou..................................... Marcia Wineteer .................................................................................... si_president@NPSOregon.org; 541-535-3081
Umpqua Valley (Roseburg)....... Donna Rawson ...... 4134 Goodrich Hwy, Oakland, OR 97462-9636; uv_president@NPSOregon.org; 541-459-2821
Willamette Valley (Salem)...... John Savage ..................1645 Church St SE, Salem, OR 97302-2908; wv_president@NPSOregon.org; 503-399-8615
Wm Cusick (La Grande)............ Susan Geer................................................................................................................................ susanmgeer@gmail.com  

State Committee Chairs
Budgets and Grants................ Dan Luoma....................................................................... 5 NW Edgewood Dr., Corvallis, OR 97330; 541-752-8860
Conservation, East Side.......... Billy Don Robinson.............................................................................................. bdmeme@gmail.com; 503-515-1708
Conservation, West Side......... David Lebo............................................................................................obeldivad@gmail.com; 503-622-3191 ext. 639
Friends of OR Flora Project. Linda Hardison....... 2082 Cordley Hall, Corvallis, OR 97331-2902; hardisol@science.oregonstate.edu; 541-737-4338
Legislative................................ Billy Don Robinson.............................................................................................  bdmeme@gmail.com; 503-515-1708
Membership............................... Matt Morales.....................................................P.O. Box 80714, Portland, OR 97280; membership@NPSOregon.org
NPSO Fellows.......................... Jan and Dave Dobak................................................................................................jddobak@pcez.com; 503-248-9242
Rare & Endangered Plants..... Erin Gray & Cecile Shohet........................................................................ ecgray830@gmail.com, cshohet@gmail.com

Publications 
Bulletin Editor........................ Erika Wedenoja...................................................................................................................... bulletin@NPSOregon.org
Bulletin Production............... Cat Mead...................................................................................................................................... cat@featherforge.com
Kalmiopsis Editor..................... vacant................................................................................................................................. kalmiopsis@NPSOregon.org
Webmaster................................ Sunia Yang.........................................................................................................................webmaster@NPSOregon.org
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Have you taken advantage of the matching funds available in support of the Flora 
Project?  Your contribution, up to $10,000, will be generously matched by the NPSO 
state organization as demonstration of its support for this important project. Floras 
provide essential information that informs land management decisions, restoration, 
plant conservation, and invasive species management. The OFP shares this informa-
tion through our website and the upcoming two-volume Flora as well as through our 
wildflower identification app for mobile phones and tablets.

We are in the final stages of manuscript preparation for Volume 1 of the Flora of Oregon, which will be pub-
lished in 2015. Your financial support and volunteerism have made it possible for us to reach this stage, and we 
continue to need your support to see us to its completion. Please leverage the support of the NPSO’s matching 
grant and make a contribution now to keep the OFP’s progress strong!

Contributions can be mailed directly to: Agricultural Research Foundation, Oregon State University, 100 
Strand Ag Hall, Corvallis, OR 97331-2219. Please make checks payable to the Ag. Research Foundation, and 
include “Oregon Flora Project—4482” on the memo line.

Friends of the Oregon Flora Project 

www.oregonflora.org
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